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The meeting was called to order at 10.25 a.m. 

GENERAL DEBATE (continued) 

1. Mr. CHOWDHURY (Bangladeshf associated himself with the statement made in the 
Second Committee by the Chairman of the Group of 77 in which the extremely 
precarious situation of the developing countries and their growing vulnerability 
had been underscored. 

2. As could be seen also from the Declaration of the Ministers for Foreign 
Affairs of the Group of 77, the current international economic crisis was more 
complex and deeper than that of the 1930s. The great strain that it had placed on 
the international trade and financing systems had intensified the nature of 
frictions everywhere. The resulting toll in terms of human suffering, social cost 
and the loss of development momentum was unprecedented. For several years a large 
number of countries in Africa, Asia and Latin America had suffered negative growth, 
the consequences of which had been compounded in Africa by the drought. At 
present, there were 900 million people living in absolute poverty. The least 
developed countries were experiencing the greatest difficulties because of their 
structural inability to withstand any crisis. 

3. The current crisis had, however, highlighted the inherent weaknesses in the 
international economic system and the interdependence of world economic partners in 
times of both prosperity and adversity. But it seemed that the lesson had not been 
fully learned, which accounted for the disappointment and bitterness of the 
developing countries. The current climate was not conducive to action capable of 
yielding results in the near future. No one could seriously expect that growth in 
the industrial world would return to the levels of the 1960s, and that would have 
serious implications for developing countries. In addition, the solutions tried 
out during the past three decades, in an attempt to manage the growing economic 
interdependence of countries in a more just, effective and stable manner, had been 
discarded. Thus, the level of aid was decreasing, trade faced more and more 
protectionism and the establishment of a new international economic order was still 
only an idea. The multilateral system itself was under siege. 

4. All that went hand in hand with a lack of desire to undertake concerted 
efforts to promote growth and recovery in the developing countries for the sake of 
sustained and speedy development of the world economy. The climate of uncertainty 
and absence of foresight in North-South relations was most visible with respect to 
Africa, despite the many warnings. 

5. Since the standstill reached in those relations and the mounting global 
tensions endangered peace and progress, it was essential to establish without 
further delay equitable and mutually beneficial economic co-operation among 
countries and to arrive at a consensus of opinion on development. It was also 
necessary for the members of the Second Committee to convince themselves of the 
seriousness of their intentions and their will to achieve practical solutions, 
before they reached the point of no return. What was needed was action, not paper 
resolutions. 
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6. ~r. XIE Qimei (China) said that over the past year the Western developed 
countries had gradually emerged from a three-year crisis. However, the recovery 
was lopsided, being considerably more marked in North America than in the other 
developed countries, where it remained very modest. In addition, it was hardly a 
cause for optimism because there were still major signs of instability (enormous 
deficits, high interest rates and the high exchange rate of a major developed 
country). As a result, the financial situation and the debt crisis had been 
exacerbated, protectionism had increased and international trade had slowed down or 
even stagnated. 

7. Besides, the recovery in the Western developed countries had not been 
conducive to growth in the developing countries, whose overall growth rate had been 
less than 1 per cent in 1983. The African continent, for example, was in a very 
difficult situation, marked by a sharp reduction in export earnings as a result of 
falling commodity prices and worsening terms of trade, a scarcity of resources for 
development owing to the decrease of ODA in real terms and the reduced inflow of 
other resources, poor harvests caused by widespread drought and other natural 
disasters, and shrinking production in some countries. 

8. The debt problem of developing countries, particularly in Latin America, was 
most disturbing. OWing to high interest rates, the overall debt of those countries 
had risen by $US 200 billion in the year 1982-83, to $US 810 billion. Debt 
servicing had forced some countries to adopt restrictive financial and monetary 
policies which seriously affected domestic economic activities and led to 
stagnation, inflation, unemployment and reduction in per capita income and 
consumption. The debt problem could not be regarded as being solved simply because 
some debtor countries were better able to meet their obligations or succeeded in 
rescheduling their debt. They could have true respite only through a lightening of 
the debt servicing burden. 

9. ~bile the economic situation in Asia had improved somewhat, it should be borne 
in mind that the largest concentrations of people living below the subsistence 
level were to be found in some of the countries of the region. The shortage of 
financial resources and technology and the expansion of protectionism hindered 
development. 

10. The economic difficulties of the developing countries stemmed partly from 
historical and natural causes and from management deficiencies. However, external 
factors - rising protectionism, gradual reduction of ODA, increasing debt burden 
and persistently high interest rates - were far more crucial. 

11. The developed countries took advantage of those difficulties to impose on 
developing countries a particular mode of economic development. Every country 
should be free to choose its own path. In fact, many developing countries were 
basing their economic strategies increasingly on national and collective self
reliance. However, in the face of powerful external constraints, they were unable, 
especially the most underprivileged among them, to dispense with international aid, 
which should be provided by the most developed and most influential countries. 
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12. The recovery of the developed countries and the development of the developing 
countries were closely related. By pursuing appropriate policies, the developed 
countries would give impetus to growth in the developing countries and would 
benefit in turn from the progress they had stimulated. If, instead, they resorted 
to egoistic policies, they would endanger the revitalization of the world economy 
by destabilizing the economies of developing countries. 

13. Consequently, the developed countries should, in the first place, increase the 
level of official development assistance and ensure that the multilateral agencies 
for development assistance were provided with sufficient resources, especially as 
part of the seventh replenishment of the International Development Association. 
They should devote 0.7 per cent of GNP to official development assistance and 
0.15 per cent to aid to the least developed countries. Secondly, they should stop 
imposing new protectionist measures, eliminate restrictive trade practices, open up 
their markets, bring about the speedy entry into force of the Agreement 
Establishing the Common Fund for Commodities, stabilize the prices of raw materials 
and improve and expand the generalized system of preferences. Thirdly, IMF should 
immediately allocate new special drawing rights, ease the terms of borrowing for 
developing countries and increase the amount of the compensatory financing 
facility. Fourthly, creditor countries and agencies should join with debtor 
countries in seeking integrated and long-term solutions to the debt problem. 
Interest rates should be cut, debt payments should be rescheduled and the least 
developed countries should be relieved of their debt obligations to developed 
countries. Fifthly, prompt and concerted international action should be taken to 
help African countries overcome their economic difficulties, particularly in the 
food and energy sectors and in the areas of water supply and transport. 

14. Given that the economies of the developed and the developing countries were 
interdependent, nothing lasting could be achieved under the current international 
economic order. While urgent measures were required, the long-term objective of 
establishing a new international economic order must be borne in mind. A few 
countries were opposed to the launching of global negotiations. However, the Group 
of 77, in proposing to divide the negotiations into two phases, had taken the 
interests of all countries into account and had offered a reasonable solution. It 
was to be hoped that, during the current session, the major developed countries 
would adopt a more flexible approach to the problem so that global negotiations 
might finally be launched. Also, as the current monetary and financial system was 
incapable of solving problems which had recently arisen, it was time to convene a 
conference on money and finance for development in which all States would 
participate and at which the developing countries could air their views and ensure 
that the policies developed met their economic needs and those of the world 
economy. He expressed the hope that the consultations on the review and appraisal 
of the implementation of the International Development Strategy would resume in due 
course and that they would lead to concrete action that would make it possible to 
recommence the North-South dialogue and promote international economic 
co-operation. In that connection, he strongly emphasized the fact that the United 
Nations continued to be the most appropriate forum for the promotion of such a 
dialogue and co-operation. 
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15. Mr. KOENTARSO (Indonesia) said he totally subscribed to the spirit and 
contents of the statement made at the 4th meeting by the representative of Egypt in 
his capacity as Chairman of the Group of 77 (A/C.2/39/SR.4) and would limit himself 
to amplifying some points which his delegation considered important. 

16. In studying the present state of the world economy and international economic 
relations, one was struck first of all by the limited and uncertain nature of the 
recovery. It was limited because it had benefited only some countries, primarily 
developed countries, and there was every reason to question its duration and its 
scope. The recovery was also uncertain in that it was dependent on the situation 
of a single economy - that of the United States - which was still beset by certain 
structural weaknesses: a huge budget deficit, excessively high interest rates and 
persistent unemployment. However, most of the developing countries were 
encountering even more serious difficulties. They were still experiencing economic 
stagnation and recession, and their ability to regain momentum had been greatly 
diminished. In Africa, where the danger of famine persisted, the situation was 
cause for particular concern. Under those circumstances, it would be a mistake to 
rely solely on an uncertain recovery in some countries, however strong they might 
be. The entire international community must mobilize to re-establish development 
momentum and ensure a sustained world-wide recovery. 

17. For many years, international economic relations had been governed by an 
asymmetrical interdependence. The rigid policies adopted by some developed 
countries had had negative implications for the developing countries' economies, 
and the North's economic crises had always spread rapidly to the South. On the 
other hand, economic recovery in the North did not automatically take hold in the 
South. That phenomenon testified to the existence of a structural imbalance. 

18. As was clearly indicated in the recent Declaration of the Ministers for 
Foreign Affairs of the Group of 77 (A/39/536), genuine interdependence should lead 
to co-operative endeavours for the benefit of all countries and should eliminate 
the widening gap between the developed and developing countries. To that end, the 
developed countries should take fully into account the international implications 
of their policy decisions. 

19. International economic negotiations remained at a standstill. That 
unfortunate situation showed that the international community was unable to address 
itself collectively to the serious problems facing it and also revealed an eroding 
of the spirit of co-operation. That incapacity for action had recently been 
confirmed by the disappointing results obtained in the implementation of the 
International Development Strategy and during the review and appraisal of the 
implementation of that Strategy. Moreover, the fact that the Second Committee had 
failed to reach an agreement on the necessary corrective measures was cause for 
even greater concern. 

20. The retreat from multilateralism was a disquieting phenomenon, and it was 
truly unfortunate that the effectiveness of the United Nations system should be 
called into question at present. Yet, despite its shortcomings, the system had 
demonstrated its usefulness, particularly in the concrete realm of operational 
activities. 
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21. The strategy adopted at the seventh Conference of Foreign Ministers of the 
Non-Aligned Countries, held at New Delhi, remained relevant. It had proposed a 
two-phased launching of global negotiations and a programme of immediate measures 
to deal with the critical economic situation of a great many countries. That 
strategy would make it possible to bring about economic recovery, reactivate 
development and restructure the international economic system. During the current 
session, the General Assembly would have to determine more precisely how those 
negotiations could be launched as soon as possible. 

22. The most urgent problems, namely those pertaining to international trade, 
should be dealt with at once. In that connection, protectionism was the exact 
opposite of co-operation for development. It delivered a damaging blow to 
development programmes founded on the utilization of export earnings. His own 
country attached great importance to the opening up of international trade 
channels. 

23. Commodities, a major source of foreign exchange, were essential to progress in 
the developing countries, which was why the recent crash in commodity prices had 
sent a shock through those countries. He therefore urged that the Common Fund for 
Commodities should be made operational and that mechanisms to stabilize prices at a 
remunerative level should be established. 

24. The non-aligned countries and the Group of 77 had called for the convening of 
an international conference on money and finance for development, which would 
finally make it possible to deal with those problems in a comprehensive mannerJ 
nevertheless, some pressing problems needed to be resolved immediately. 

25. The burden of debt was very heavy for a great many developing countries. 
Moreover, that burden held back the world economic recovery and threatened the 
already vulnerable international financial system. He therefore joined other 
delegations in urging that effective measures should be taken immediately at the 
international level to solve those problems in a way that would enable the 
countries concerned to pursue their development efforts. 

26. The participants in the Fourth General Conference of the United Nations 
Industrial Development Organization had failed to agree on such very important 
matters as the mobilization of financial resources for industrial development and 
world industrial restructuring and redeployment. The General Assembly must 
therefore spare no effort to resolve satisfactorily the matters left pending by the 
Conference. 

27 •. As to the critical situation in Africa, he regretted that the Economic and 
Social Council, at its second regular session of 1984, had failed to reach a 
consensus on measures to be taken. The General Assembly must therefore adopt, as a 
matter of urgency, a concrete international programme first to eliminate suffering 
and then to deal with the problem of development. 

28. As the Director-General for Development and International Economic 
Co-operation had recently stated, the halt in the decline of funds for the 
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operational activities of the United Nations development system did not signal a 
growth in the resources allocated for development. Consequently, he endorsed the 
appeal made by the General Assembly in 1983 to mobilize increased resources on an 
increasingly predictable, continuous and assured basis. 

29. Mr. OSMAN (Sudan) said that he wished to associate himself with the statement 
which the Permanent Representative of Egypt had made in his capacity as Chairman of 
the Group of 77. 

30. Despite the seriousness of the cr1s1s, there was no sign of international 
action) no progress was being made in the international efforts to deal with the 
situation. Experience showed that concerted international action was necessary 
when situations became critical. The founding of the United Nations and of most of 
the specialized agencies in the United Nations system was a clear testimony to that 
fact. Forty years later, the world should have the sense not to wait until 
catastrophe struck before it acted. Furthermore, international economic relations 
were dominated by the irreversible and progressive growth of interdependence. That 
interdependence, which was the necessary consequence of the global nature of 
problems, should be based on a community of interests. Local and regional 
conflicts sent tremors throughout the worldJ national economic policies or 
decisions immediately affected other countries and the daily lives of hundreds of 
millions of people in the world. Interdependence was, however, still unbalanced, 
since countries did not share equally or even equitably in the benefits or the 
risks. A disproportionate share of the adjustment entailed, particularly of the 
social and political costs, was borne by the developing countries. Since most 
contemporary economic problems were not amenable to individual national solutions, 
it was only natural that interdependence should generate the will for international 
action to that end, which was the only viable course. 

31. The Sudan was also concerned at the evident decline in the commitment to 
multilateralism. The continuous decline in the commitments and contributions to 
multilateral economic co-operation agencies was such that many activities were 
being terminated or disrupted, which had a serious impact on the development plans 
of many countries, including those of Africa and other less developed countries. 
He was alarmed by the financial crisis of the International Development Association, 
UNDP and the International Fund for Agricultural Development. The Government of 
the Sudan recognized, of course, the important role played by bilateral 
co-operation. However, that could not and should not replace multilateral 
co-operation. The two forms of co-operation were complementary, and both should be 
fully utilized. 

32. Of the questions before the Committee, the Sudan accorded high priority to 
those relating to food and agriculture, the central sector of its national economy 
(agenda items 80 (f) and (o), 81 (h) and 83 (c), among others). Although the 
necessary policy reforms had been adopted, food and agricultural production was 
crippled by the combined impact of external factors and climatic and environmental 
factors. In many African countries, the rising cost of inputs and the decline in 
commodity prices had made it difficult even to maintain current production levels. 
The scarcity of resources not only precluded new projects but hampered efforts to 
maintain and rehabilitate existing ones. In addition, food and agricultural 
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production was seriously affected by persistent drought and increasing 
desertification. The drought affected short-term seasonal production and had more 
lasting effects on the country's economy, since it meant the disruption of 
development plans and the reallocation of resources to meet emergencies. It also 
made balance-of-payments problems worse. The short- and long-term effects of the 
drought and desertificaton were so serious that urgent national, regional and 
international action was imperative. At the national level, Governments were 
mobilizing State as well as community resources. The growing concern at the 
international level had yet to be translated into sustained concrete action. On 
the other hand, major efforts were being made at the regional level. For example, 
the Ministers for Foreign Affairs of Djibouti, Ethiopia, Kenya, Somalia, the Sudan 
and Uganda had decided to establish as soon as possible a regional body to 
co-ordinate drought control activities and to hold a preparatory conference for 
that purpose in Djibouti in January 1985. 

33. The development of human resources was another priority area for the Sudan, 
which had declared 1984 to be a year of training and was currently preparing an 
integrated and comprehensive plan for training and human resources development. 
Although the Sudan would rely primarily on national efforts to carry out that plan, 
there was an important role to be played by international support. The Government 
of the Sudan appreciated the assistance already extended by the United Nations and 
its specialized agencies and hoped that that assistance would be intensified and 
complemented by bilateral support. He supported the convening of an international 
conference on human resources development, which would underline the importance of 
that factor in development and would mobilize international action. 

34. Mr. PLECHKOV (Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic}, reviewing the current 
economic situation, said that the indebtedness of the developing countries was 
assuming more and more alarming proportions. Even if other capital transfers to 
the developed countries were left out of account, debt repayments were now larger 
than the new loans being granted. The Western countries were largely responsible 
for that situation. To shield themselves from the crisis, they were adopting 
measures harmful to the developing countries. The arbitrary maintenance of 
extremely high interest rates was a case in point (see World Economic Survey 1984 
(E/1984/62, p. 81}}. 

35. In trade, the Western States were continuing to strengthen measures that were 
protectionist and discriminated against the developing countries. The system of 
preferences affected only a fraction of products from Asia, Africa and Latin 
America and was the target of new restrictions. That situation was further 
aggravated by the fact that the kind of industrial development taking place in some 
developing countries which welcomed foreign capital was dictated largely by the 
interests of transnational corporations and not by the requirements of their 
domestic economy. 

36. The major capitalist monopolies were currently waging a propaganda campaign to 
maintain the status quo, in other words, to continue draining the financial 
resources of the developing countries. Holding those countries responsible for the 
difficulties they were facing, they posed as "skilled managers". In reality, they 
were aggravating world economic problems (monetary and financial crisis, inflation, 
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unemployment, etc.) and blocking socio-economic progress in the countries of 
Africa, Asia and Latin America. 

37. The imperialist circles were resorting more and more frequently to coercive 
and repressive measures in international economic relations in order to exert 
political pressure on the developing countries and the socialist countries. The 
raising of bank rates, the unilateral repudiation of certain agreements, and 
blackmail were the methods they employed to attempt to coerce certain countries 
into adopting a particular policy and serving the political and economic interests 
of foreign monopolies. Such an attitude led to increased international tension and 
the unprecedented acceleration of the arms race. But the countries of the 
socialist community were fully able to withstand any pressure and discriminatory 
measures. The participants at the high-level Economic Conference of the member 
countries of the Council for Mutual Economic Assistance held in June in Moscow, had 
recalled that fact when they presented their analysis of international economic 
relations. 

38. Reference was sometimes made to the allegedly positive effects of the economic 
recovery in certain Western countries, and to the possibility of more general 
economic progress. Such hopes seemed illusory when one considered the ills 
besetting the capitalist economy, especially the·budget deficits, the increased 
military spending, the high interest rates and the exchange rates for the dollar. 

39. The principles which the socialist countries proposed as the basis for 
international economic relations were set forth in the Declaration that had been 
adopted in Moscow (A/39/323). By applying those principles in their foreign and 
domestic trade, the socialist countries exerted a beneficial influence in the 
international sphere and contributed to the restructuring of economic relations on 
a just and a democratic basis. Moreover, the proposals contained in the 
Declaration recognized the need to ensure the development of all countries. In 
that connection, the socialist States supported the positive decisions condemning 
the use of coercive measures in economic relations adopted by the Seventh 
Conference of Heads of State or Government of Non-Aligned Countries, the sixth 
session of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, and the 
ministerial meetings of the non-aligned countries and of the Group of 77. 

40. The year 1984 coincided with the twentieth anniversary of the creation of 
UNCTAD and of the Group of 77, and with the tenth anniversary of the adoption of 
the Charter of Economic Rights and Duties of States and of the Declaration and the 
Programme of Action on the Establishment of a New International Economic Order, 
documents which were to serve as a basis for the activities to be undertaken as 
part of the International Development Strategy for the Third United Nations 
Development Decade. The strict application of the principles contained in those 
documents would make it possible to realize the objectives of General Assembly 
resolutions 38/196, 38/197 and 34/138, which dealt with confidence-building in 
international economic relations, economic measures as a means of political and 
economic coercion against developing countries, and the launching of global 
negotiations, respectively. 
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41. In order to promote international economic co-operation based on equality and 
respect for the sovereignty of States, it was necessary to remove political 
tensions and to end the arms race. All the States Members of the United Nations 
should increase their efforts in that direction. The initiatives taken by the 
Soviet Union concerning the adoption of draft resolutions on the inadmissibility of 
the policy of State terrorism and any actions by States aimed at undermining the 
socio-political system in other soverign States and on the use of outer space 
exclusively for peaceful purposes for the benefit of mankind were entirely relevant 
to the current situation in the world. Moreover, the General Secretary of the 
Central Committee of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union and President of the 
Presidium of the Supreme Soviet of the USSR, Mr. Chernenko, had declared that the 
goal of the intense struggle to end the arms race was not only to reduce the risk 
of war, hut also to release enormous quantities of material resources for social 
progress and to provide aid for development. 

42. In the current situation, the United Nations bodies which dealt with economic 
questions should work to promote arms limitation and disarmament in accordance with 
the provisions of General Assembly resolution 38/188 J. (According to economists, 
there was an increase of 1 million unemployed persons for each additional 
$12 billion to $15 billion of military expenditure.) They would thus reinforce the 
general efforts of the United Nations to maintain international peace and 
security. For its part, the Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic; which had just 
celebrated the fortieth anniversary of the victory over the Fascist invader, was 
convinced that the maintenance of peace should remain the primary objective of 
mankind, not only in order to avert the risk of war but because the economic and 
social progress of all States required a climate of peace. The Byelorussian Soviet 
Socialist Republic had resolutely embarked upon its own development: in 1983 
alone, national income had risen 7 per cent, industrial production 4.9 per cent and 
agricultural production 9.4 per cent. Per capita income had risen 4 per cent, and 
there had been no unemployment. Through international co-operation, the 
Byelorussian Soviet Socialist Republic contributed to the development of the 
countries of Asia, Africa and Latin America. It provided assistance to industry 
and agriculture, sent technical personnel to those countries, and took part in the 
training of their nationals for managerial positions. In addition, it accepted 
many students from those countries in its educational institutions. In a general 
way, its contributions represented an important part of the general contribution of 
the Soviet Union in that field. 

43. For the past several years, the delegations of certain capitalist countries 
had questioned the figures the Soviet Union had cited regarding its assistance to 
developing countries. It was interesting to note that such criticisms had been 
levelled by the States which profited the most from neo-colonialist activities. In 
order to refute their claims, it sufficed to compare the total amount of assistance 
for development, as defined by OECD, with the volume of capital repatriated to 
Western banks and companies. United Nations documents and the figures frequently 
cited before the General Assembly showed for a long time that there had been a 
reverse transfer of resources. In reality, the representatives of the former 
colonial Powers did not wish to see or pretended to be unaware of the qualitative 
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difference that existed between Western assistance and that provided by the Soviet 
Union and the other socialist countries. The nyelorussian Soviet Socialist 
Republic was not deceived by such manoeuvres, whose only aim was to divert the 
Committee's attention from real problems. For its part, the Byelorussian Soviet 
Socialist Republic was determined to work for the broadening of co-operation among 
all States, without distinction as to their social and political system, on the 
basis of equality and mutual benefit, the strengthening of confidence, and the 
renunciation of the practice of blackmail, both political and economic. 

44. Mr. ZARIF (Afghanistan) said that the current economic crisis was having a 
devastating impact on the economies of developing countries, particularly the least 
developed and the land-locked countries. Most developing countries had experienced 
a decline in their per capita income in recent years. The least developed 
countries had recorded no growth since 1980 and, in some cases, the rate of growth 
had even been negative. The collapse of commodity prices, rising protectionism in • 
the capitalist countries, increases in the prices of manufactured goods and high 
interest rates in Western countries had combined to create a precarious balance-of
payments situation for most of the developing countries. A simultaneous drop in 
export prices and the very poor performance of the financial sector had resulted in 
actual strangulation for developing countries. Plummeting export prices and very 
high interest rates had sent debt-servicing costs soaring, had made new loans 
extremely expensive or impossible to obtain and had reduced investments in the 
productive sector. The Government of Afghanistan was convinced that the roots of 
the current crisis lay in the fundamental structural imbalance and in the 
inequities of the current international economic system, and that a lasting 
solution to the problems of the developing countries could be achieved only by an 
ongoing and fundamental restructuring of international economic relations through 
the establishment of the new international economic order. 

45. Afghanistan had been following with concern the limited progress towards the 
launching of global negotiations for that purpose, and regretted that the 
capitalist countries, headed by the United States, were trying to hold them up. At 
the 1984 London summit conference those countries, far from showing concern for the 
problems of the developing countries, had as before endeavoured to solve their own 
economic problems at the expense of others. In the present situation, the 
strengthening of the unity of the Group of 77 on an anti-imperialist, 
anti-colonialist basis assumed special importance. The so-called "regionalization" 
of problems, which in fact placed the interests of various groups of developing 
countries at loggerheads and was a perversion of the principle of collective 
bargaining by the Group of 77, far from encouraging the West to make further 
concessions, resulted in breaches of commitments assumed by the developed 
countries. The political pressure on the West necessary to meet the just financial 
and economic demands of the developing countries could be applied only through 
collective action undertaken py the Group of 77 in the interests of all. The 
developing countries could make real improvements in their economic situation only 
by engaging in a decisive political struggle against the unfair policies of the 
developed capitalist countries. Afghanistan commended the vigorous efforts made by 
fellow developing countries to accelerate the launching of global negotiations 
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and hoped that the two-phase approach proposed by the non-aligned movement and the 
Group of 77, which was a sign of flexibility on the part of developing countries 
and of their willingness to adopt a more constructive approach, could be accepted 
by the whole international community and materialize. 

46. The Democratic Republic of Afghanistan considered that, in an increasingly 
interdependent world, the economic development and political stability of all 
countries were interlinked with peace and international co-operation. Durable 
peace was unattainable as long as economic disparities between nations continued to 
widen. Stable global development and a viable international economic order 
required an atmosphere of peace, harmony and co-operation. The halting of the arms 
race and the adoption of general disarmament measures would release substantial 
additional resources for the socio-economic development of the developing 
countries. Despite the most severe economic crisis, the contemporary world was 
confronted by the most absurd arms race in its history, which posed the greatest 
danger ever known to mankind. The direct cost of the arms race since the Second 
World War had exceeded $6 trillion, equal to the world's total gross national 
product in 1975. Giant resources were needed to solve global problems relating to 
food, energy, raw materials and the environment. Stopping and reversing the arms 
race would be the most decisive contribution to the cause of peace and development. 

47. The unfavourable effects of the economic crisis on the developing countries 
were aggravated by the adoption of coercive measures such as blockades, embargoes 
and other economic sanctions, by certain capitalist countries, in violation of the 
Charter of the United Nations, the Charter of Economic Rights and Duties of States 
and of General Assembly resolutions, including resolution 38/197. 

48. The capitalist countries, and the United States in particular, were using all 
national and subservient international means to undermine the very infrastructure 
of the economies of the developing countries by applying coercion, subversion and 
destabilization, by exporting artificial economic crises and by blocking the flow 
of financial resources. They were exerting pressure on international financial 
institutions and economic organizations and even on United Nations specialized 
agencies to reduce or suspend their assistance to the progressive developing or 
least developed countries. An example was the hostile position taken by some 
capitalist countries against the third country programme for the Democratic 
Republic of Afghanistan, presented at the thirty-first session of the Governing 
Council of the United Nations Development Programme. By their stubborn opposition 
to the approval of that programme, the United States and its NATO allies had 
flagrantly violated the principle of universality and the consensus of 1970, and 
seriously damaged the credibility and prestige of UNDP, creating a very dangerous 
precedent for the future work of that Council. 

49. Despite its potential resources, the Democratic Republic of Afghanistan still 
belonged to the group of least developed countries. This was due to the defective 
economic policies of past regimes and the undeclared imperialist, hegemonist and 
reactionary war. The victory of the glorious April revolution had opened the way 
for the establishment of a flourishing and prosperous society, and the Afghan 
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people had arisen under the leadership of the People's Democratic Party of 
Afghanistan to work and struggle for the realization of the noble goals of their 
revolution. 

50. Mr. ORLANDO (United States of America), speaking in exercise of his right of 
reply, pointed out first of all that the United States had not played the leading 
role among the Western countries in attempting to delay the global negotiations, 
secondly that the seven Heads of State or Government meeting at the London summit 
had not solved the problems of the developed countries at the expense of the 
developing countries, and thirdly that all the members of the Governing Council of 
UNDP had agreed that the programme for Afghanistan should proceed, but that the 
Eastern countries had refused to support the proposed compromise formula. 

51. Mr. ZARIF (Afghanistan), exercising his right of reply, suggested, with regard 
to Mr. Orlando's first comment, that the United States had endeavoured to force the 
Western countries not to agree to the holding of global negotiations. Addressing 
the second remark of the United States representative, he asked for an example of a 
decision adopted in London which took the problems of the developing countries into 
consideration. Regarding the third point, he wished to know if the expression 
"Eastern countries" used by Mr. Orlando referred to the socialist group or to the 
developing countries. He further recalled that the formula proposed to the 
Governing Council of UNDP on the subject of the third country programme for 
Afghanistan sought to prevent its adoption, hence the refusal to support it. 

52. Mr. ORLANDO (United States of America), exercising his right of reply for the 
second time, remarked first of all that the United States never constrained the 
developing countries or the Western developed countries to do anything, secondly, 
that the Heads of State or Government meeting at the London summit had shown their 
determination to help the debtor countries overcome their indebtedness, on a 
case-by-case basisJ thirdly, that the governing Council of UNDP had decided to 
proceed with the current programme for Afghanistan, although unable to agree on a 
new programme because of the present situation in that country. 

53. Mr. ZARIF (Afghanistan), exercising his right of reply for the second time, 
observed that the representative of the United States had made no new contribution 
requiring a response on his part. 

The meeting rose at 12.05 p.m. 


